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Madame President,

The Czech Republic supports the statement made on behalf of the European Union. Let me add some comments on situations in countries that particularly deserve the attention of the Human Rights Council.

The Czech Republic firmly condemns all human rights violations that continue to be committed in Belarus. We request immediate release and rehabilitation of all political prisoners, including the recently detained human rights defender Mr. Ales Bialiatski. We are particularly concerned about the allegations of torture and ill-treatment in Belarusian prisons. 

The Czech Republic strongly condemns the continuing gross human rights violations committed by the Syrian authorities. We call on the Government of Syria to fully cooperate with the Commission of Inquiry granting it access to the country without delay. 

During the upcoming months we expect the organization of important elections in the Middle East and North Africa region. We hope that people in Tunisia and Egypt will finally get a chance to exercise their basic rights, namely the right to take part in their country’s government, directly or through freely chosen representatives. 

In Cuba, we welcome the positive developments aimed at improving the economic situation of common Cubans. These important, commendable steps should, however, be accompanied by progress in other areas, particularly with regard to amendments to legislation. Thus, we invite Cuba to continue the process of ratification of the two international human rights covenants.

We welcome the declarations of the high representatives of China on their willingness to discuss human rights issues, and we are keen to see them put into practice. We are concerned about the unsatisfactory situation of the rights of national minorities, including Uyghurs and Tibetans, and ongoing restrictions on the freedom of expression. Human rights defenders are facing growing obstacles in their work. Particularly disturbing  are the cases of Mr. Liu Xiaobo, Mr. Gao Zhisheng or Mr. Ai Weiwei, to name a few.

The Czech Republic takes note of the intention of the Government of Burma/Myanmar to proceed with reforms, including the protection of fundamental human rights. Nevertheless, we remain concerned about the continuing detention of political prisoners and call for their immediate release. Also of our concern are the allegations of torture and violations of human rights of ethnic minority populations. 

Human rights defenders in Iran are subject to harassment, intimidation, and stigmatization. There are credible reports of torture in prisons. We call on Iran to immediately put an end to the persecution of the members of the Defenders of Human Rights Centre, including Mr. Abdolfatah Soltani and Ms. Nasrin Sotoudeh.

We strongly call on the Government of Zimbabwe to establish an environment where freedom of expression and assembly is fully respected. We further encourage the Government to proceed with the preparations of free and fair referendum and elections in 2012. 

It is regrettable that no progress has been made in the DPRK, a country where human rights situation remains disastrous. The Czech Republic calls on the Government to cooperate with the Special Rapporteur and other relevant UN mechanism. 

Thank you.

